WOLVERHAMPTON LAWN TENNIS & SQUASH CLUB

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

MONDAY 7 FEBRUARY 2022
1. OPENING AND APOLOGIES

John Hollingsworth (JH) opened the meeting and welcomed the members. There would be two AGM’s, firstly the final one for the Club and secondly the first for the new Limited Company by Guarantee – Wolverhampton Lawn Tennis and Squash Club Limited.
JH explained that there would be a vote during the second meeting for three out of four nominations for Elected Director. There would no longer be a restriction of one lady, one man, one other as legal advice had said this was discriminatory. JH asked that members to fill out their nomination form whilst the meeting was in progress to save time and that two scrutineers, Rod Willetts (RW) and Barry Cooper (BC) would officiate.
JH also welcomed Mike Harris, Head of Squash & Racketball.

JH gave respects to Eric Barker who died in January at the age of 91.
Apologies had been received from: Ron Stevenson, Mike Satterthwaite, Mike Newey, Mike James, Paul Fothergill.
2. MINUTES OF LAST YEAR’S AGM AND MATTERS ARISING
Steve Russell (SR) said that at the previous two AGM’s he had asked that rules not included in the Articles of Association, specifically the restriction on bringing guests, be put in writing in case of dispute.  JH said that this these bye-laws are on the website and are explained when a new member has their induction.

The minutes of last year’s AGM had been approved by the General Committee and were approved unanimously.

3.  REPORT OF THE HONORARY TREASURER AND PRESENTATION OF ACCOUNTS

The last 12 months had been difficult financially due to Covid.  GL presented a series of slides for ease of explanation.

Turnover was down £64K, mainly due to £53k refunds and rebates for Covid related shutdowns being given back to members.  GL said thanks must go to those members who did not take the rebates and it greatly helped to mitigate the losses. The overall result was a post-tax loss of £61k, which included a depreciation of £80k (a non-cash item), hence generating cash of £19k. 
Income – Overall badly down by £73k, all areas impacted by the effect of Covid restrictions. We received a one-off insurance pay out of £14k and Covid grants of £32k. Bar and restaurant £12k loss for the year but encouragingly at break even for the first quarter for 2021/2022.
Expenditure – a saving of £18k on last year, mainly from depreciation and rates. Utilities were well controlled.
CBIL loan v Hire Purchase – GL explained that the new gym equipment and spinning bikes would normally have been financed by an HP agreement. However the interest rates were significantly lower from a CBIL loan and there were no repayments in the first 12 months.
This loan was in the ordinary course of business and did not need members’ approval.

Cash – there was a £41k shortfall in the cash position this year. GL explained that £91k of cash had been generated, mainly through working capital movements. This was offset by fixed asset additions of £132k. GL stressed that it was important to continue to improve all aspects of the club for the benefit of the members.
Forecast – GL had previously reported that there could be a loss of £40k, due to the second part of the membership rebate. The first part cost the club £30k in 2020/2021. In addition GL reported that membership subscriptions were increased 3.5% at the start of the year, but inflation is now at 5%. This will clearly have an adverse effect on our cost base.
Unfortunately CNG, our gas provider went into administration, and we were then directed by Ofgem to Positive Energy. Their costs were 4 times higher than CNG, but we are now with Gazprom, whose rate is double that of CNG. The overall impact is likely to be £15k - £20k on our forecast. The target is to have 1100 members by year end.

Limited Company – All the club assets were transferred into the limited company at 1 October 2021.

Articles of Association have been posted on website.

Disabled Access: GL and Judy Loader (JL) had updated the drawings to incorporate a lift and a new reception. Four companies had been asked to provide quotes, but all required detailed building regulation plans which are costly. This is being investigated, and any further costs will be put to the members before going ahead. It is very difficult to get any building work done at the moment and it may be that costs/logistics mean the project is scaled back. 
GL reiterated once again that “Fill the Gap” is dead.
GL asked for any questions.
Simon Calrow (SC) queried that the tennis income had gone down.  Marc Hughes (MH) said that this was due to indoor courts being closed for some time due to Covid and not getting the LPDC grant for that period from the LTA.
SC said that with the Club losing £1K/week, would there be any reduction in staffing.  He suggested, for example, using the bar as a reception.  Neil Patel (NP)S said that ways of reducing costs are always being looked at and the shop is already on minimum staff so the only way of doing this was to reduce opening hours.  He said members like to see a face and the shop does cover a lot of administration/payments for courses etc.  JH said that the current loss is due to the £53K paid back to members in rebate last year and will be the same for this year as it was a two- stage process. 
SR asked if members could have a copy of the current plans for a disabled lift and new reception.  GL said he would prefer to wait until they have more information. This will then be put to the members in a face-to-face meeting.
Aman Samra congratulated GL on his hard work and thanked him.

The meeting closed at 9.00pm.

